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The magazine staff 
EDITOR Elaine Jones 07918 975823 
 editorial@clophillspotlight.co.uk 
ADVERTISING MANAGER ads@clophillspotlight.co.uk  
DESIGN MANAGER Colin Watt 
DISTRIBUTION MANAGER  Toni Elston 07979 643047 
 Paul Leckie 
TREASURER Jon Bates 07725 068828 

Deadline for articles is 20th of the month 

You can also read Spotlight online 

www.clophillspotlight.co.uk 

 A word from the Editor… 

Welcome to the February issue of Spotlight 

Dear Reader, 
We’re back!!... 

 
Spotlight returns after our winter break and we are raring to go for 
another year. 

This month we have a couple of new initiatives I would like to bring to 
your attention. Kate Gardner introduces a new activity group running in 
the Village, ‘Community Garden family days’, turn to the Gardening 
pages 2 and 3 for details. 

Sue Pearson is starting a new series for the magazine later in the year 
about Clophill Service men of WWII. She is looking for photos or any 
information about them that local people may have (see page 3). 

Best wishes,  
Elaine 
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Come into the Garden 
With Kate Gardner 
I wrote my first gardening feature for spotlight in 
February 2018 and looking back over the articles we 
have covered lots of different things from seed sowing 
and plants for free to lawn care and mulching. We’ve 
experienced a pandemic and seen how our fantastic 
community came together with photography, daily 
walks and Saturday night Pizza. So, what to do for the start of my 7th year of 
garden articles? 

I’ve returned to that Lockdown spirit of community and thought I would take this 
opportunity to introduce you to your new community garden which is currently 
under development up the track by 9 Shefford Road. 

Bloomin’ Well CIC is a community interest company focused on creating 
therapeutic gardens and green spaces that bring people together. Through 
gardening, the aim is to foster a sense of community, encourage personal 
growth, and enhance wellbeing. 

What started as an overgrown field, tangled with 4-foot-high brambles and 
brush, has become a blank canvas ready to be landscaped into stunning gardens. 
This is where you come in, as for this to work we need our community to be 
involved. Whether you are an experienced gardener or complete novice we 
invite everyone to become involved. 

2024 has been all about preparation with new hedgerows and trees donated by 
the Woodland Trust and underplanted with spring bulbs donated by Dutch 
Grown and Farmer Gracy. Thanks to the Gardening for Disabilities Trust, we’re 
setting up a 25-foot by 10-foot polytunnel to enable year-round planting and 
learning opportunities. The groundworks are being done currently but we will 
need the help of volunteers to fit the cover once the frame is built up. 

Our gardening days have been a huge success, with volunteers of all 
backgrounds coming together to lend a hand. These events are open to 
everyone—whether you’re an experienced gardener or just looking to spend 
time outdoors and contribute to something meaningful. 

With the groundwork laid, we’re excited to move into the next phase of 
development which will see the gardens start to take shape and our garden 
workshops and events start to happen. If you’d like to get involved, our 
gardening days are the perfect opportunity to connect with nature, meet new 
people, and make a positive impact. 
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Join us during February and March for our family days which will run from 
10am -12 noon and are free to attend. Feb 8th seed sowing, 15th Feb – build our 
hot box bed, 22nd Feb – Pond digging, March 1st – seed sowing in our new poly-
tunnel, March 8th – Pond planning and bug hotels, and March 29th when we will 
be celebrating mothers – watch out for more information about this in the 
March spotlight and keep up to date with developments by following us on face-
book or contact Bev Hall (Bloomin’ Well MD) on 07468 121508 - 
www.bloominwellcic.com. 

I’m off now to sort through my seeds, clear away some of the leaves and enjoy 
planning what I want to plant out in the garden for the coming season. With all 
of the recent cold weather I’m just doing a little light tidying around so that the 
birds and insects have enough protection through the rest of the winter and con-
tinuing to mulch beds as I go. It’s still a little too early to start sowing summer 
flowers but nothing beats sitting down with a cuppa and going over all of the 
seed catalogues looking for interesting plants to grow and then share the spares 
with the community garden. 

Happy Gardening everyone 

Clophill Servicemen of WWII 
On the 8th of May this year the country will 
celebrate 80 years since the end of WWII 
in Europe so it seems an appropriate time 
to commemorate the 6 WWII men listed on 
our village memorial. (Clophill also has 24 
WWI men listed on the stonework.  

In comparison Silsoe has 15 for WWI and 
14 for WWII, and Maulden 28 and 9.)  

We intend to publish their details each 
month, starting in May, ending in line with 
the traditional commemoration in Novem-
ber.  

We are listing their names here, hoping 
that those of you in the village with any 
photos or details might like to share them 
with us. We have already prepared short 
details of their family, work, and service. 

Sue Pearson 
pearson.sue.m@gmail.com 

Alfred Harris 

Thomas William Harris 

Ernest Lincoln  
(photos etc. already received) 

Sydney Levi Matthews 

Victor Street 

Ernest Arthur Webb 
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St Mary’s School News 
from Mrs. Bingley our Headteacher: 
Wow – just like that the first month of 2025 is done! 
At the beginning of the month, we introduced our 
brand new weighted lap buddies to the children. 
These have been purchased to support children with 
their wellbeing. The weighted cuddly toys help to ease the anxiety and promote 
a sense of security, calm and grounding for the children as they hug them on 
their laps. 

Year 3 have enjoyed their first month of swimming at the amazing Happy Tid-
dlers and they also had a great session with the charity Making Me, learning 
about Resilience and how to develop this important skill. Some Year 3 children 
also took part in our annual Bikeability sessions – learning how to maintain and 
control their bikes. 

Year 1 continue to visit Irene’s Wood on Wednesday mornings for their incredi-
bly popular Forest School sessions. Even though the weather has been cold, the 
children have been wrapped up and continue to fully take part in the activities, 
often including cooking by the lovely warm fire! 

At the very end of January, some of our Key Stage 2 children took also part in an 
Athletics Festival at Alameda school, alongside children from other local schools. 

Don’t forget, you can keep up to date about school events by visiting our web-
site: www.clophillstmarysschool.co.uk or joining our Facebook page: https://
www.facebook.com/clophillstmarysschool 

Acorn Nursery news 
from Mrs. Hayes our Early Years Leader: 

We were delighted to welcome new children to our Nursery in the new year and 
over the past weeks all our wonderful children have displayed our values of 
friendship, love and respect and helped them settle in brilliantly to our Nursery 
routine. New friendships blossoming is lovely to see! 

The natural world has provided a wondrous experience with the ice and frost 
and we enjoyed freezing items in our tuff tray overnight and then helping them 
‘escape’ with tools the next day! We’ve had plenty of winter themed activities 
available such as ordering penguins by size, using tweezers to decorate snow-
men with poms-poms. 

This term we are looking at a variety of stories in depth – we looked at the classic 
story ‘Red Riding Hood’. We’ve read it and acted it out together, practiced our 
pencil control by colouring pictures and cut out the characters and made our 
own figures for small world play. Together with all our usual resources available 
there is no shortage of opportunities for learning through play in Acorn Nursery! 
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Acorn Nursery news cont... 

Jake our School Dog: 

Jake has been enjoying lots of wellbeing cuddles in Janu-
ary. We know that lots of people get the ‘January blues’ 
after a busy and fun-filled Christmas and Jake definitely 
helps us all to feel happier and brighter. As you can see 
from the picture, it’s not just children who like a Jake 
cuddle – I’m a bit partial to one too! 

Our Value for February is Resilience 
(Perseverance): 
In school, we will discuss the fact that achievement isn’t easy and to succeed 
requires time and effort. Giving up is easy but it doesn’t usually result in satisfac-
tion. We will point out that houses are not built overnight, books are not written 
in a day and gardens don’t look after themselves; all these things take hard work 
and perseverance. Children will be encouraged to spend time and effort over 
their activities this month and we will celebrate the fruits of their labours, as al-
ways, by sharing their work in our celebration assemblies. It should be clear to 
everyone that when you make the effort and do your best the feeling of satisfac-
tion and pride makes it all worthwhile! 

At home, you could each choose a task which needs completing and find out 
who can see their task through to a successful conclusion. Hopefully everyone 
will achieve this and a lot of things which needed doing will be done! 

Thought for the month: ‘Many of life’s failures are people who did not realise 
how close they were to success when they gave up.’   Thomas Alva Edison 

Recycling for charity 
Thank you so much for the used stamps you have 
popped through my door. 
I am sending them regularly to Redwings and they 
are extremely grateful. 
I will continue to collected any used stamps, foreign stamps and any out of 
date stamps all the year round so do pop them into my box outside my front 
door at 59 High Street. And do encourage anyone you know to save them too. 

Many thanks, Angela Barker 
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We began by celebrating Burns Night in traditional 
style! The children peeled their own vegetables to 
make a delicious meal of haggis, neeps, and tatties. 
They were fascinated to learn how haggis is made and 
thrilled to try it for themselves—much to everyone’s 
delight, it was a big hit! 

We took part in the RSPB Big Bird Watch. We spent the morning in our 
woodland, peacefully watching and listening to the wide range of birds that 
visited us. We are so lucky to learn at our centre: last year, we had one of the 
most diversely populated bird settings, and the RSPB even wrote to tell us! 
We’re hoping for the same result this year after our observations this time. 

Our main focus this term, inspired by the children’s 
interest in Henry VII, has been The Terrible Tudors. This 
topic has taken us on an incredible journey back in 
time, filled with hands-on activities. The children 
designed and created their own Tudor clothing, crafted 
brown leather Tudor purses, and even explored Tudor 
medicine by harvesting herbs from our garden. Using 
ancient recipes, they made headache remedies and 
cough syrups to take home, which sparked their 
imaginations and love of history. 

We delved into Tudor perfume-making, with the 
children creating their own floral scents and crafting small vials to gift to their 
parents. They’ve also taken on the role of Tudor jewellers, working with metals 
and gems and using a soldering iron to bring their designs to life. The care and 
pride they’ve shown in their creations have been a joy to see. 

In addition to our Tudor-themed activities, we’ve cherished our visits to 
Beverley Court. The children have been working alongside their older adult 
friends, creating stunning wax-resist watercolour paintings together. 

At our allotment, we rolled up our sleeves just before Christmas to dig out our 
winter vegetables, clear the beds, and plant lots of spring bulbs. The children 
worked so hard, and now we’re eagerly awaiting the first signs of beautiful 
spring blooms. 

Later this month, we’re heading to Milton Keynes Theatre to see the Horrible 
Histories live show. The children can’t wait to see the Tudors come to life on 
stage and have been learning some of the Tudor songs in the hope they will 
crop up in the show and we can all sing along! 

We’re also looking forward to rounding off this half term with our own Tudor 
banquet, complete with a feast inspired by the era. After the banquet, we’ll be 
treated to a favourite Tudor pastime: falconry! Birds of prey from Herrings 
Green Farm will visit us, and the children will have the chance to learn how to 
fly the birds, which they are very excited about. 
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Reflections – Clophill in February 1980 - Voices from the past. 

Continuing our series looking back at previous issues of Spotlight and Clophill 
Village life….. By Julie Benson. 

As now, the first ‘Spotlight’ issue of 1980 was a double Jan/Feb which I covered 
in December’s piece, so we are 
going to see what went on in 
February by looking at March’s 
issue. The cover picture shows the 
Silsoe Bypass under construction, 
with the comment “Won’t it be a 
relief when this congestion is eased 
at this crossroad?” (Talk about 
history repeating itself eh!) 

The Editorial thanks John and Beryl 
Burger (who used to own the Post 
Office and shop in the centre of the 
village) for getting the much needed 

Youth Club up and running, and “it is to be hoped that the Management 
Committee of the Village Hall (don’t ask for) unreasonably high hire-charges 
(which will) force the Youth Club into premature closure.” A later, enthusiastic 
article by a ‘Senior member’ tells us that “it is good to see all our young people 
enjoying themselves in various ways. Table tennis, billiards, darts and table 
football, chess, draughts, Scrabble, Cluedo, cards and suchlike. The Motor Cycle 
Maintenance classes, the Beauty Care and Hair Care demonstrations have keen 
audiences. All in all, ‘It’s a jolly good thing, this Kiln Youth Club’, as one of its fifty
-five members said over a game of Whist.”  

The Parish Council at their January meeting discussed various topics including 
the decision to contribute towards the maintenance of the Village Hall; “the Old 
Lock-up has been repaired by Whitbreads, who own it, and the Parish Council 
have the keys.” Also, being a tad topical “Floods – Following extensive flooding 
in December, the Anglian Water Authority have been dredging the drainage 
ditches below the Flying Horse.” A month later, discussions covered the pruning 
of Beverley Court trees, where the District Council, having done nothing,” the 
Parish council will get an estimate independently and send it to the District 
Council for their approval.” Townshott has a playground planned for the north-
west corner and the allotments rents were set at “£3 for 10 pole (250 sq. m), £2 
for 5 pole (125 sq. m). Including water.  

The Guides had been very busy gaining many badges which were presented by 
the Division Commissioner at a celebratory meeting where parents, Brownies 
and Commissioners attended. Donna Beatty and Amanda Telford ‘went up to 
Guides’ and Linda Howell and Claire Healey were presented with tier Queens’ 
Guide badge. (Congratulations to both girls, it isn’t easy!). 
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Clophill Lakes Update 

In preparation for the opening of Clophill 
Lakes Nature Reserve, a significant aspect 
is how we tell the story of the whole site. 

From castle to quarry to nature reserve, there are many stories we are 
uncovering to better understand the nature reserve and to bring its history to 
life for those that will be visiting. 

We are grateful for all of the Clophill residents who have come forward with 
stories and photographs. This has given us much more information on how the 
site was quarried and the changes that occurred across the site, such as 
diverting the river. Our plan is to produce some before and after photographs, 
showing the contrast between quarry and how nature has recolonised. 

Reflections – Clophill in February 1980 - continued ... 

Also Elizabeth Brooker and Carolyn Jones received their Challenge and Entertain-
er badges, Joanne Constance her Hostess and Pathfinder, Katy Bousted, Julia 
Knox, Catherine Naylor and Jan Whittles earned their Hostess badges, while Ka-
ren Wynn and Juliet Gordon received their Pathfinder badges.” Alison Cardosi 
also received her blue tie, signifying that she has become a senior member of the 
company.” (What a busy and hard working troop.)  

The W.I. had a talk given by Mr K. Lilley on ‘The Care of House Plants’ while the 
Clophill & District Flower Club, with Mrs Cranswick in the Chair, enjoyed a 
demonstration by Mrs S. Weaver entitled ‘Textural Delights’.  

The Netball teams were doing well, the second team – The Robertsons – being 
currently top of the second division, with the other two winning the majority of 
their games.  

The January Children’s competition – Make a Collage – where “The standard of 
entry was high”, had winner Sarah Henman (aged 7) and runner-up Lucy Knowles 
(aged 6) with Joanne Davis (4), Robert Brooks (7) and Stephen Patrick (8) being 
highly commended.  

March birthdays greetings were for Helen Greenwood (9), Hannah Muihead (3) 
and Andrew J. Baker with Hannah winning the £1 gift token. ‘To pot, or not to 
pot’ was the title of the gardening feature and Chocolate crunch the recipe with 
an interesting article on the Chinese Self Defence Arts. Roy Sollars, our then 
County Councillor, wrote “I’ve just seen copies of your magazine and would like 
to offer my congratulations to you all. It’s an imaginative piece of journalism and 
it pleases me to see such a fine example of a corporate village activity in Bed-
fordshire.” What an accolade! 
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Clophill Lakes Update continued ... 
Telling the story of the Cainhoe Castle Scheduled Monument is another area we 
have been working on, preparing information for visitors. As well as the Norman 
motte and bailey, there was also a moated manor house, most likely a fairly 
modest timber hall. From our archival research, this manor included a 
bakehouse, dovecote, stables, and beehives. Medieval fish ponds are also 
present, which supplied the manor with fresh fish all year round. Trustee Gillie 
Sharpe has produced some excellent reconstruction pen and wash paintings, 
showing the castle and the manor how it might have looked in the medieval 
period. These help to bring everyday life in the castle to life. 

Clophill Lakes sometimes gives up its history without us searching. During recent 
ecological monitoring, Senior Ecologist Sue Raven found remains of a water 
bottle from the 1950s or earlier. Some light research later, it originated from J. 

Burgess ‘Celebrated Mineral Water’ in Oliver 
Street, Ampthill. Whilst small (and litter when it 
was dropped) it’s an interesting nugget of social 
history. We can only wonder who might have 
dropped it, looking out over fields that had been 
untouched by quarrying. 

Conservation Update: It’s a quiet time of year for 
much of the wildlife there but the lakes do attract 
a number of species of wildfowl to overwinter.  
On a recent visit these included ducks such as 
mallard, tufted duck, pochard, mandarins, 
gadwall, teal and wigeon with little grebes, great-

crested grebes and mut swans also around. Signs of otters are still regularly 
seen. When the river receded after the recent floods it left a covering of sand 
and silt on the banks which showed up their footprints very clearly.  

On the conservation front our ranger and volunteers 
have been busy most recently pushing back 
overhanging trees from the tracks and paths and 
coppicing the few trees left obscuring the right-side 
view of the mounds to further open up the view of 
the lakes. 

We still need your donations 
to our appeal to help the new 
nature reserve – please 
donate any amount you wish 
at www.greensandtrust.org/
appeal/clophill-lakes 



 

13 

 



 

14 

Hello everyone, 

What weather we are having! It’s just as well we are a hardy bunch. We also 
have the benefit of using the hall when the weather warnings or below freezing 
weather hits hard. Being able to come in for mealtimes makes us all realise how 
much we appreciate learning in the outdoors and the relative peace and quiet it 
offers alongside the obvious freedom. 

It's been a very busy start to the new year with 
everything from observing Squirrel Appreciation 
Day with a squirrel quiz to making electrical 
circuits to make propellors spin. The children 
have played Clock Patience with giant playing 
cards to promote number and shape recognition 
and concentrated on their fine motor skills 
through dough disco and threading activities 
including making fruit bird feeders using knives 
to cut and thread the fruit onto wire. 

The children have explored the ice created outside and discussed its change 
from liquid to solid then because we have access to the hall, they brought it 
inside to explore the change back to water. Carol has been leading the children 
in the Big School Bird Watch from the RSPB. The children have listened to 
birdsong then recorded it onto an app to help identify it. They used bird spotter 
sheets to note those they saw and used books to id them. 

Each session our children have a group time run by our excellent staff, this 
month there has been lots of use of rhymes and songs for our smaller children, 
taking traditional rhymes and changing the words and acting out characters of 
songs like Old MacDonald. Children learn to move in different ways, they notice 
rhythm in words and phrases thus developing their listening skills. Our older 
children have been having fun playing number matching games and Bingo and 
following on with their fine motor work of threading they have been developing 
their number writing skills. 

Outside we have planted tree whips around the site and the Friday Adventurers 
have been rejuvenating the Community Allotment by replacing some of the 
degraded matting and wood chip. 

As we head towards the second half of our term, we look forward to starting to 
sow seeds ready to put in our greenhouse. Children will be checking for our 
winter harvest and starting to get the allotment ready for new planting for spring 
and summer. We will also be checking our pond to make sure it’s topped up and 
remove any debris. The children will also design and make some chicken 
enrichment resources for our chooks. 

News 
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Clophill Parish Council 
A busy January meeting, with a good turnout. 

The Chairman’s Award was presented to Rosemary 
Ilett for her many years of service to the village. 
Rosemary was instrumental in the set up and running 

of Fun Zone 
the first breakfast and after school club 
in the village. She has also been a 
church warden and organised many 
charity events. 

Appointment of Interim Clerk: The 
Chairman thanked Tim Hill for his 
service and welcomed Heather Myott 
as interim Clerk. Applications are 
welcome from interested parties for 
the permanent role, which is 12 hours a 
week. Please email clerk@clophill-
pc.gov.uk 

The village noticeboard has been kindly 
replaced with a new magnet one, a big 
thank you to Craig Nester of Habitat 
Landscapes for undertaking this for the 
village, and ensuring the community 
asset is retained. 

With the recent resignations from the council advertised we have had three 
expressions of interest, Craig Nester, Chloe Burks-Yates and Sarah Matlock. The 
co-options will be voted on at the February meeting. 

The precept and budget were discussed and approved at the meeting. In real 
terms parishioners will see an increase in their annual contribution rise from 
£47.35 to £52.08. This has been necessary to ensure the budget continues to 
cover the current services provided in a very challenging economic environment. 

Planning Applications: 
CB/TCA/24/00583 – 3 Great Lane 
Proposal: Works to trees within a Conservation Area: Removal of dead branches 
and reduction in height by 10% to Birch Trees (Tree 1 and Tree 2) to reduce 
vulnerability to high wind.  NO COMMENT 

CB/24/03474/FULL – 12A Back Street 
Proposal: Erection of a detached chalet bungalow and associated works with new 
detached garage for existing dwelling, alterations to access.  NO COMMENT 
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ST. MARY’S CHURCH NEWS 
2024 was quite a year at St. Mary’s with our 
excellent celebration of 175 years and the 
retirement of our Rector. Since Lynda left, we have 
continued to function thanks mainly to the sterling 
efforts of Eric and Anne Shegog, who have held the 
fort magnificently, ably aided by the PCC and other 
volunteers who have stepped up. Special mention must be made of the fund-
raising team who have surpassed themselves! 

We are now in the happy position to announce that our new Rector has been 
appointed. It is Rev. Steve Marsh, who is currently a curate in the Elstow 
partnership. He will be formally instituted on June 24th in Maulden Church. He 
and his wife and children will live in Maulden Rectory. 

Our Christmas events passed off very well. Almost 60 people enjoyed the 
excellent lunch in the church on December 19th when an amazing £950+ was 
raised for church funds. Thanks to everyone who organised, prepared, served, 
attended and donated. 

The Carols by Candlelight Service on Christmas Eve was attended by more than 
100 people and the £400 donated was divided between the church and Shelter. 
Thanks to everyone who participated and gave so generously. 

As usual we were pleased to welcome the Greensand Community Choir for their 
annual Christmas concert, which as always was packed out by an appreciative 
audience. Donations were divided between the church and the choir’s chosen 
charity. 

Our next event will be our Coffee and Cake morning on Feb. 15th for Janina, the 
girl in Paraguay we are supporting through her education. Please join us. 

CB/24/03473/FULL – 17 The Green 
Proposal: Single storey rear extension.  NO COMMENT 

CB/24/03337/VOC – Mouse Farm, Shefford Road 

Proposal: Variation of condition number 2 of planning permission CB/23/04018/
VOC (Variation of condition number 2 of planning permission CB/21/04756/FULL 
Erection of 4 detached dwelling and associated works) Variation sought to plans. 
 NO COMMENT 

The Next Meeting is 25th February, 7:45pm in the Methodist Church. 
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What’s on in and around Clophill 
  FEBRUARY 

Saturday 15th 
Coffee and Cake morning, St Mary’s Church, 10am – 12noon. See poster. 

Saturdays 8th, 15th and 22nd 
Community Garden family days, off Shefford Road, 10am – 12noon. See Gardening 
page. 
 MARCH 

Thursday 6th 
Flower Club, Village Hall, 6:45pm for 7:30pm. See poster. 

Wednesdays 12th, 19th and 26th 
Lent Lunches, St Mary’s Church, 12noon – 2pm. See poster. 

Saturdays 1st, 8th and 29th 
Community Garden family days, off Shefford Road, 10am – 12noon. See Gardening 
page. 

Plus…. 
Weekdays during term time 
* Clophill Community Hub is open, Village Hall, 9am to 3pm. 
 Also open on Saturdays 10:30am to 2:30pm. 
Mondays… 
* Greensand Community Choir, St. Mary’s Church, 7:30-9pm. 
Wednesdays… 
* Tea and Chat, Greensand Community Methodist Church, 10:30am – 12noon. 
* Beverley Court Bingo Night, in the Residents lounge, 7pm. All welcome. 
Thursdays… 
* Winter warmers – St Mary’s Church, 12noon – 2pm followed by…. 
   Thursday Leisure Club – TLC – St Mary’s Church, 2pm. 
Fridays … 
* Little Saplings, Stay and Play 9:30am – 11:00am, Acorn Nursery at St. Mary’s 
   School. 
Fridays… during term time 

* Clophill Parent & Toddler Group 9:30am – 11:30am, Village Hall. 

 CHURCH SERVICES 
Regular services at St Mary’s Church, Clophill... 
1st Sunday  11am, Parish Praise 
Other Sundays 11 am, Parish Communion 
Services at GC Methodist Church, Clophill. See noticeboard outside church for 
dates and times.  1st Sunday  United Service 10.30am held at different hubs 
 2nd Sunday  10.30am Local Preacher 
 3rd Sunday  9.30am Communion Rev. Wood 
 4th Sunday  11:00am Rev. Wood 
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Useful numbers 
Gas (Emergency)  0800 111999 
Electricity (Emergency)  0800 7838838 
Emergency Fire/Police/Ambulance  999 
Water/Sewage (Anglian Water)  0845 7145145 
Telephone  (Customer Services) 150         (Faults) 151 
Highways Department (Central Bedfordshire Council)  0300 3008049 
Benefits Agency (Bedford office)  01234 361500 
Registrar's Office (Births/deaths/marriages)  0300 3008089 
Rail (Enquiries)  0845 7484950 
Buses  01234 262151  (Link A Ride) 01525 840511 (Flittabus)  01582 406561 
Luton Airport 01582 405100 
Swimming  (Flitwick) 01525 717744  (Robinson Pool) 01234 212479 

LOCAL GOVERNMENT 
Central Beds Offices (Chicksands)  0300 300 8000 
Mid-Bed; MP  Alistair Strathern TBA 
Central Bedfordshire Councillors  Susan Clinch  0300 300 8516 
 Gary Summerfield  0300 300 8561 
 Mark Smith  0300 300 8541 
Clophill Parish Council  (Clerk) CPC recruiting clerk@clophill-pc.gov.uk  07888 685886 

HOSPITALS 
Bedford (North & South)  01234 355122  Admissions  01234 261150 
 Appointments  01234 359012 
Luton & Dunstable  0845 1270127 

DOCTOR'S CLINICS 
Ampthill  (Houghton Close) 01525 300898  (Oliver Street)  01525 631395 
 (Greensands)  01525 631390 
Shefford  Enquiries 01462 818620  Appointments  01462 810034 
Barton  01582 528700  Flitwick  01525 715300 

POLICE  Non Emergency  101 
County Police HQ  01234 841212 
Ampthill Station  101 

CHURCHES 
St Mary’s Parish Church   
 The advertisement is now posted for the new Rector  
 (Church Warden)  Mrs Anne Shegog anneshegog@gmail.com  01525 864868 
St Francis RC Church, Shefford  01452 813436 
Clophill Methodist Church Revd Silas Wood, email: swood11@me.com,  01525 571392 
 Mr John Errick  01525 860695 
Baptist Churches  (Maulden) Ian Crawford  01525 634325 
 (Shefford) Hazel Arnold  01462 812564 

SCHOOLS 
St Mary's C of E Lower School, Nursery & Preschool (Headteacher Mrs K Bingley)  01525 860206 
Harlington Upper School, Harlington  01525 755100 
Preschool  clophillpreschool@gmail.com (Chris) 07936 006381 or (Imogen) 07765 887868 
Redborne Upper School, Ampthill  01525 404462 
Robert Bloomfield Middle School, Shefford  01462 628800 



 

20 

Village groups 
Beverley Court  860920 
Brownies  enquiryym.girlguiding.org.uk 
Clophill Community Care  Duty Contact  07791 773705 
Clophill Heritage Trust  Ali Bradbury 07894 710001 
Clophill Parent and Toddler Group   

 Imogen 07765 887868 

Clophill Preschool  Imogen 07765 887868 
  Chris 07936 006381 
Clophill St Mary's C of E Lower School, Nursery and Preschool  
  Tracy Hayes 860206 
Clophill United Charities  Val Martin 07845 731134 
Community Garden  Bev Hall (Bloomin Well)  07468 121508 
   www.bloominwellcic.com 
Conservation Group  Brian Adams 862297 
Flower Club  Gillian Hill 860539 
Funzone After School Club  07903 167493 
Greensand Community Choir Luke 07975 520085 
Indoor Carpet Bowls  Tony Meredith 860754 
Messy Church   Victoria Higgins 07920 568861 
   victoriajhiggins@hotmail.co.uk 
Friends of St Mary's (FOSM) Mary Milne and Jenny Garnham 
   fosmclophill@gmail.com 
Scouts and Cubs   www.scouts.org.uk/get-involved 
Tea and Chat   Anita Errick 860695 
Village Hall Booking Secretary Marylin Browning 07821 643936 

There are no parish registers this month as I have not been able to go to the 
Records Office. 

Parish Registers for February 

ST. MARY’S CHURCH REGISTERS FOR DECEMBER 2024 & JANUARY 2025 

Memorial Service 

Dec  13  Janet Myers, 88. 

Funeral 

Jan  03  Michael John Jeffrey, 91. 
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Take out an annual ad in Clophill SPOTLIGHT 
Black & White per year 

This is one-half £123  Height 92 x Width 126 mm 

Please email our Advertising Manager 

ads@clophillspotlight.co.uk 

Other sizes:- 

A sixth of a page (H31mm x W126mm) £58 

Quarter page (H92mm x W61mm) £75 

A third of a page (H61mm x W126mm) £88 

A full page is £230 



 

23 



 

24 



 

25 



 

26 



 

27 

Bespoke carpentry and joinery 
solutions serving homes in Clophill and 

the surrounding area. Fully qualified 
with over 40 years’ experience. We 

specialise in creating quality bespoke 
storage solutions, door hanging, 

fitting wooden flooring and 
refurbishing staircases, alongside a 

wide range of general carpentry and 
joinery services. 

info@purejoinerysolutions.co.uk 

07786 463217 

mailto:info@purejoinerysolutions.co.uk


 

28



 

29 



 

30 



 

31 



 

32 



 

33 



 

34 



 

35 



 

36 



 

37 



 

38 



 

39 



 

40 



 

41 



 

42 



 

43 



 

44 

Advertisers index 
Auctioneers & valuers 
W&H Peacock 33 

Bathroom Services 
Bathroom Vogue 38 

Builders & Carpenters 
PURE joinery solutions 27 
Stuart Benson Building Projects
 IFC 
Car Services/Repairs 
A&F Motors Ltd IFC 
Mint Alloys 32 
TC Coomber Car Services BC 
Choirs 
Greensand Community Choir  
 30 
Computer Services 
PCLap Repairs  27 
Electrical Services 
APN Electrical 24 

Financial Services  
ET Accounting Services 28 
LUNA Financial Planning 35 
MB Accounting Services 21 
The Mortgage Expert 28 

Food & Refreshments 
Café at W&H Peacock 31 
Woburn Country Foods 42 
The Avenue Kitchen 26 

Funeral Services 
AL&G Abbot, Funeral Directors
 34 
Neville Funeral Service 36 

Garden 
Green Thumb Lawn Treatment
 37 
JK Garden and Landscape 
Services 29 
Newbury Farm Plants 39 
Root ‘n Branch 38 

Health & Beauty 
Bluebird Care 34 
Ampthill & Flitwick 
Physiotherapy 40 
Pilates Box  40 
Tracy’s Scentsy Treasures 24 
Tammy’s Talons 27 
Tribe Strength Gym 25 

Home Improvements 
Christopher The Painter 29 
David James Kitchens 24 
Roger Storey - Painter & 
Decorator 41 
Legal 
Photiades Solicitors 35 
Shaw’s Wills 23 
Pet & Animal Services 
The Conifers Canine Hotel 38 
The Bluecat Luxury Cattery 30 
Ampthill Veterinary Centre 22 
Freyas Dog Grooming  27 
Stray Cat Rescue 27 
Plumbing & Drainage Services 
Jamie, the happy plumber 29 
Beta Plumbing 37 
Chapman & Kirby Heating 21 

Print Services 
Fidelity Design & print IFC 

Public Houses 
The Stone Jug 21 

Repair Services 
Tim Downing Repair Services  
 37 
Schools 
Clophill PreSchool BC 
Clophill St Mary’s C of E 32 
Acorn Lower School and 
Nursery 32 
Sport 
Cainhoe Wood Golf Club 43 
Security Services 
Maximum Security Systems 39 

Travel Services 
Travel Counsellor 31 
Tuition 
Avenue17Training 33 
Wrest Park Tutors 28 

Village Hall 
Clophill Village Hall 41 

Windows/Replacement 
Andrew Baker Windows 41 
AW Windows IBC 
Kings Windows 29 
Misty Double Glazing 30 

Love reading Spotlight? 
Don’t forget to mention us when you use a business that 

advertises in this magazine! 

IFC = Inside Front Cover   IBC = Inside Back Cover  BC = Back Cover 



 

This space is available for a new Advertiser. 

For more information and pricing please 
either email ads@clophillspotlight.co.uk 

or submit the contact form on the 
Spotlight website: 

www.clophillspotlight.co.uk/advertising-contact-form/ 



UNIT F, AMPTHILL INDUSTRIAL ESTATE, STATION ROAD, AMPTHILL, MK45 2QY

AMPTHILL
01525 406330

MOT’S CLASS 4/5L/7

CAR SERVICING & REPAIR

TYRES & EXHAUSTS

AIR CONDITIONING

DIAGNOSTIC CODE READING

Collection
& Delivery
SERVICE AVAILABLE

Please ask

Locally printed by                    | Tel: 01234 907907 |  www.fidelityprint.co.uk
design & print

Call or email to find out more
07765 887868 or 07936 006381
clophillpreschool@gmail.com
www.clophillpreschool.co.uk

We are a unique outdoor setting based in
the rural grounds of Clophill Village Hall 
welcoming children from the age of 2 and 
offering a bespoke SEND provision.

Our passionate and experienced staff nurture 
every child and broaden their perspective, 
enrich their knowledge and spark the magic of 
wonder through a curriculum based in nature.

www.clophillpreschool.co.uk




